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	[bookmark: _Hlk131598567]Wessex Synod Big Day Out
Save the Date: 4th May 2024

	Our 2024 Big Day Out will be Saturday 4th May 2024 at Hollycombe Steam in the Country.
Please hold the date and think about who you will bring to join us for a fun filled day of activities and worship.
If you would like to be on the group organising this, then please contact Karen, Synod Clerk on clerk@urcwessex.org.uk





AGENDA 

	18:00
	Registration for Voting Members - V
	

	18:15
	Registration for Non-Voting Members - X
	

	18:30
	Welcome & Vote to agree Convener
	Michael Hopkins & Clerk

	
	Synod constituted by the Convener
	Michael Hopkins

	18:35
	Opening devotions
	Michael Hopkins

	18:45
	Welcome to ecumenical visitors and new members of Synod
	Michael Hopkins

	
	Apologies
	Clerk

	
	Minutes of previous Synod
	Clerk

	
	Matters Arising
	Clerk

	
	Pastoral News
	Michael Hopkins

	18:55
	Synod Executive
	Clerk

	
	Resolution 1
	

	19:10
	Safeguarding
	

	19:15
	Stepwise
	Phil Ray

	19:20
	Church Life Review
	Video

	          Break from 19.30 to 19.45, please be back by 19.45

	19:45
	Synod Youth Executive
	Synod Youth Executive

	19:55
	Ministries & Learning
	Wayne Hawkins

	20:05
	Wessex Trust
	Romilly Micklem

	20:15
	Ministry & Mission Fund
	Karen Bell

	20:25
	URC Church & Society Eco
	Video

	
	Breakout Groups - What do you think of Eco Video
	

	20:50
	Thank Yous
	Michael Hopkins

	20:55
	Closing prayers
	Clerk


Next meeting of Synod:  14th October 2023 at Richmond Hill St Andrew’s URC, Bournemouth

UPDATE ON ORDINANDS, MINISTERIAL AND CHURCH CHANGES
[bookmark: _Hlk19612948][bookmark: _Hlk51328056]

Ordinands and CRCWs training for Ministry  			

	Name
	College
	Ministry Category
	Finish Date

	Gillian Bailey
	Westminster
	Non-Stipendiary Ministry Model 4
	June 2023

	Ruth Dewis
	Westminster
	Stipendiary Ministry
	June 2023

	Alice Gilbert
	Northern
	Church Related Community Worker
	June 2023

	Siobhan Antoniou
	Northern
	Stipendiary Ministry
	June 2024

	Simon Peters
	Northern
	Stipendiary Ministry
	June 2026

	Abigail Perrow
	Westminster
	Stipendiary Ministry
	June 2026




Ministerial Changes
28th February	Richard Becher retired from Lymington URC and moved to West Midlands Synod. 
31st March	Clare Downing finished role as Moderator of Wessex Synod and is moving to North Western Synod. 


Church Closure
17th March	Longham URC closed


Deaths
31st January	Margaret Tilley


Changes before next Synod
30th April	John Downing retires from the Reading Group and moves to North Western Synod
30th April	Duncan Goldie retires from Shaftesbury, Sherborne and Mere and will be moving out of the Synod. 
31st July	Trish Davis retires from Trinity Church, Totton and remains in the Synod.


MINUTES 
MINUTES of the meeting of WESSEX SYNOD on Thursday 2nd February 2023, held on Zoom. 
 
The Moderator, the Revd Clare Downing, welcomed members to the meeting and constituted the Synod.  
 
Attendance 
		32        URC Ministers and CRCWs
	 	39        Church representatives
	 	0          Ministers of other denominations
		4          Retired Ministers/CRCWs
		2          Ordinands
		16        Others holding Synod appointments
		7          Visitors
		100      Total     
 
23S01 Welcome to Ecumenical visitors and new members of Synod: The Moderator welcomed members of Synod to the meeting, reminding Synod that it had been agreed at the last meeting that the Spring meeting of Synod should take place on Zoom over two evening meetings. The Moderator indicated that the efficacy of the two evening meetings on Zoom could be reviewed at the Synod meeting in October 2023. 
The Moderator welcomed those new to Synod, asking those present for the first time to “raise their hands”. Andrena Palmer from Collinwood URC, Christine Brown, Lay Preacher from Lymington and Sheilagh Courtnage from Shanklin URC were duly welcomed. 
The Moderator led opening prayers, reading from 1 Corinthians 1:18-25, Christ the Power and Wisdom of God. The song “God’s Own Fool” by Michael Card, performed by TheNCrew, was screen-shared. 
The Moderator reminded members of Synod and visitors of the Guidance paper which had been emailed with the Notice of Synod which gave guidance on the use of Zoom for the present meeting and informed Synod that the Red and Green buttons on the Reactions tab were not available to test the temperature of the meeting and that an additional poll would be used to that end. Members were reminded to “raise their hand” when wishing to speak and to lower their hand having done so. The other Reactions options would not be used. The Moderator advised that the Chat function was open but would not be monitored by the Moderator or the Clerk. Notice was given that the meeting was being recorded by the Revd Graham Hoslett for the purposes of taking the Minutes, and that the recording would be deleted following the production of the Minutes. 
 
23S02 Apologies: The Moderator asked that any further apologies to those already received should be emailed to the Clerk by the end of the meeting. 
Apologies were received from 
 
	4	URC Ministers 
	4	Church Representatives 
	1	Ministers of other denominations 
	0	Ordinand 
	11	Retired Ministers 
	7	Others 
	27	Total  
 
23S03 Minutes of the last meeting: Siobhan Antoniou asked for an amendment to the Minutes – under Attendance no Ordinands were listed as present, though Siobhan had been. With this amendment the Minutes were agreed with unanimity. No matters arising from the Minutes were identified as not included in the agenda for this meeting. The Clerk reported that there was no change to the Order of Business. 
 
23S04 Children and Youth Work Committee: The Revd Josh Thomas presented the report, highlighting: 
i. The Big Day Out, which will be repeated in 2024. Mr Thomas encouraged those who had enjoyed the event held in 2022 to volunteer to the Clerk to join the team planning Big Day Out 2024. 
ii. It was great that Camp was able to resume to full capacity in July 2022 and for the second year running. Following the launch of URC Children there will be two separate camp weekends: the Youth Camp with Phil Ray taking the lead and the Children’s Camp with Ruth White taking the lead. 
iii. A correction to the Report: The Report states that the Celebration Day which had been planned for November would take place on 22nd April at High Cross, Camberley. Mr Thomas advised that, given other events taking place throughout April, it has been decided not to hold the event in April 2023. It is hoped it may be possible to hold a Celebration Day later in 2023 or possibly in early 2024. 
iv. Mr Thomas referred to the review he is planning to hold as convener of C&YW to ensure the Synod are employing the CYDOs to their full potential. C&YW will be looking to draw a team together of a wide range of people who have worked alongside and benefitted from their involvement in the past. 
Mr Thomas invited Ruth White to speak to the good news story written by her in the papers: Ruth commented that it had been a challenging question to share a particular way her work had specifically benefitted churches but that in the example shared in the papers it had been exciting and encouraging for her to work with Gosport URC to help the church consider what it needed and could afford, and to assist them in putting together an inspiring and very good application to the Trust for support. 
Ruth reminded Synod that Vision Days for local churches are key and that the CYDOs and DSOs are available to support churches in exploring their hopes and plans for the future. 
Ruth commented on a new resource FACT (Faith Adventures for Children Together) which is being produced centrally. This will be a weekly Bible-based resource for children’s groups from the URC. This is being showcased, prior to its launch from 1st May 2023, and an online walk-through and introduction to the resource with members of the writing team had already been held on 1st February, with two further online introductions available on 4th February 2023, 10.30am, and 11th March, 10.00am. There is a group on Facebook that those interested may join at https://www.facebook.com/groups/512896934320244 
 
23S05 Anti-racist church video: The Moderator introduced the video “Telling it Like it is – Uncovering White Privilege in the Church”, Working towards becoming An Actively anti-Racist Church, produced in association with the URC Mission Committee, which was screen-shared  - the video is available on the URC YouTube channel and at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1MrzfzX5gGs 
Members were then assigned to Zoom Break Out rooms to discuss the questions: 
1. Did the content of this film come as a surprise to you? 
2. If yes, the content did come as a surprise, how might this film change the way you approach your church setting? 
3. If no, the information does not come as a surprise, what are the examples of discrimination you’ve witnessed in your setting? 
The Moderator asked for a member in each Breakout Room to make notes and email these to the Clerk after the meeting. 
 
Synod took a comfort break at 7.40pm. 


Synod reconvened at 7.55pm. 
 
23S06 Sharing of any views from the Breakout rooms: The Moderator reminded those who had been taking notes in the Breakout Rooms to email these to the Clerk and invited the sharing of any initial comments arising from the video. None were immediately forthcoming. 
 
23S07 Mission & Outreach Committee: The Revd Ray Stanyon presented the report, and invited comments and questions: 
i. Regarding Warm Welcome Spaces the Revd Dr. Sarah Hall commented that many churches have opened such spaces but some with only limited attendance: Could those churches that have established well-attended Warm Welcome Spaces offer any guidance? The representative from Shanklin URC commented in the Chat function that the Warm Space at Shanklin is “going quite well”. Another church indicated that their Warm Welcome is busy in the mornings but not so much in the afternoons. 
ii. The Revd Nigel Appleton commented that the Revd Helen Everard is now likely to be going to Zambia in the early summer and not the Spring as indicated in the report, as the event around which her visit is timetabled has been rescheduled to early July 2023. And there will be other opportunities for churches to receive visits from and for those wishing themselves to make a visit to the Lusaka Presbytery, and Mr Appleton will be advising of these in Sharing the Vision shortly. 
iii. The Revd Helen Everard referred to Le Weekend, planned from 31st March to 2nd April. Publicity will be circulated soon to those who have indicated interest in attending and will be made available on the Synod website. Le Weekend this year is titled “New Beginnings”, and will include an opportunity for participants to attend the Moderator’s Farewell Service. 
 
23S08 Synod Executive report: The Clerk explained that a full Synod Executive Report will be included in the papers for the April 2023 Synod Meeting but that there are a number of matters that needed to be dealt with prior to that meeting: 
i. Constitutional change to the structure from paper A1: The Clerk directed Synod to the constitutional change to the structure agreed at Assembly Executive, referred to Synods. The Moderator explained that Synod is not required to give assent to the change to the Structure but to indicate if Synod wills the changes indicated ‘be not proceeded with’. The link to paper A1 which had been presented to the Assembly Executive had been shared in the Synod papers, members of Synod being invited to email the Clerk with any reasons to object. The Clerk advised that no objections had been received. 
ii. The Clerk reported that since the writing of the report the Synod Communications Strategy Task Group has booked its first meeting which will be held on Zoom on 7th March 2023, 7pm. Anyone else with an interest in or expertise to offer to the Group should email the Clerk to volunteer. 
iii. In 2022 it had not been possible to issue a Synod Directory, partly as a result of the late issuing of the Annual Church Returns. A 2023 directory is planned, which will be issued as far as possible electronically. Those requiring a hard copy will be asked to contact the Synod Office accordingly. Anyone needing up to date contact details are asked to contact the Synod Office in the meantime. The Clerk reported further that church secretaries should expect notice of the Annual Church Return portal to come from Gillian Jones at Church House (the email will come from ministries.admin@urc.org.uk). 
iv. M&M Fund letters. The Clerk apologised to those churches which have not received their M&M letters. Processes have been put in place to ensure that M&M letters will be sent out in good time this year. The Clerk asked churches to contact her if there are any further concerns. 
v. Synod Executive is taking the next steps following the news of the move of the Moderator. A Group is being put together to write the profile and an interview panel will be established and a timeline identified for the appointment process. Churches and other groups will be asked to offer feedback to the profile writing group and will be advised of this as soon as possible after the group is formed. The Farewell Service for the Moderator will take place 1st April at London Street URC, Basingstoke, at 3pm, and those wishing to come should please RSVP to the Synod Office for catering purposes. 
During the transitional period the Synod Executive is identifying those who might best cover the different aspects of the Moderator’s role within the Synod, and there will be a letter advising churches of the contact names when this list has been completed. 
 
23S09 Nominations: The Clerk presented the list of Nominations in the Synod papers and advised of amendments to the list of names included in the Synod papers: 
i. Mrs Pam Humphreys is nominated to be the SPC(SE) Area Lay Preaching Coordinator, not Area Preaching Coordinator 
ii. District Council, in addition to the SPC conveners and the representative from the SPC(NE) indicated in the report, the Clerk advised that the SPC(SW) representative to District Council will be Paul O’Connor. SPC(NW) and SPC(SW) will advise of the nomination of a representative following their next meetings. 
iii. The names of co-opted members to the Synod Meeting and the Wessex Trust will be brought to the next meeting of Synod. 
Other changes to the list of nominations were advised from the floor of Synod. 
iv. Under General Assembly Representatives, Mrs Jill Abraham should read Mrs Jill Abrahams. The Moderator asked any other typos be advised to the Synod Office. 
v. It was suggested that ex-officio members should not be included in the list of Nominations. The Clerk will give attention to this when the Nominations Committee reports to Synod in the future. 
vi. The Clerk also highlighted the nomination of David North to serve as Synod Treasurer. 
 
The Clerk brought Resolution 1 to the Synod: 
 
RESOLUTION 1 
Wessex Synod approves the list of Appointments submitted by Nominations Group. 
Ruth White was given permission to speak and commented that there is no Racial Justice Advocate on the list. The Clerk advised that the Racial Justice Advocate had decided to stand down, and a new nomination had not yet been forthcoming. 
 
With the additions and corrections mentioned above, and any further typos still to be received, Resolution 1 was agreed by consensus. 
 
The Clerk drew attention of Synod to the vacancies remaining in the report asking members of Synod to send names to her of those who might be called to the roles with the reason why they might be felt to be called to them. 
 
23S10 General Assembly Representatives: The Clerk reminded Synod that its representation to General Assembly 2023 is 16 in total, of which 5 must be lay representatives, 5 Ministers, 2 youth reps.. No youth reps. have yet been nominated, but Laura Everard stated that Wessex Synod Youth Exec. meets shortly, and Laura will seek to ensure this will be included on their agenda. Youth representatives may need to obtain permission to be absent from their work or studies. 
The Clerk also advised that information about the “What Do You Think?” event for young people has just been received, and will be circulated through the CYDOs. 
 There being no further discussion, the Clerk brought Resolution 2: 
 
RESOLUTION 2 
Wessex Synod approves the list of representatives to General Assembly and allows Synod Officers to appoint replacements should it prove necessary. 
The resolution was agreed by consensus. 
 
The Moderator thanked all those representing the Synod and serving in the roles and led a prayer of thanksgiving for those laying down responsibilities and those taking them up. The Moderator prayed for David North and those representing Synod at General Assembly. 
 
23S11 Resolution from URC (Wessex) Trust Ltd: The Moderator invited the Revd Dr. Romilly Micklem to propose Resolution 3: 
 
RESOLUTION 3 
Wessex Synod endorses the decision of the Trustees to transfer £150,000 from the General Fund to the Church Mission Fund, bringing the total so transferred in 2022 to £200,000 
 
Clarification as to the basis of the figure of £150,000 was requested. Dr. Micklem explained that this figure is based on the forecast of the monies that may be available for grants without jeopardising the remaining expected demands on the Trust, such as the contributions to the central Ministers’ Pension Fund over the next years and Listed Buildings. 
 
With this clarification the resolution was agreed by consensus. 
 
23S12 Future Review of the format of the Spring meetings of Synod: The Moderator explained that she and the Clerk had set the agenda of the present and the next Synod meeting dividing the reports from Committees which were expected to be brought to each meeting. The Moderator suggested it might be good to review the online meetings of Synod held this year at the in-person meeting in October. 
 
23S13 Address by the Alternate Chair: By agreement with the Clerk, and in his role of Alternate Chair, the Revd Nigel Appleton addressed the Moderator on behalf of the Synod, thanking God for her inspiring sensitive, caring, leadership and ministry to the variety of theological outlooks and worship styles represented within the Synod over the last nearly 12 years as Synod Moderator, giving thanks for her humour and lightness of touch. Mr Appleton assured the Moderator of the blessing and prayers of the Synod for her continuing ministry as Moderator of North Western Synod. 
Nigel led Synod in a prayer of Thanksgiving and Intercession for Clare. 
 
23S14 Closing prayers: The Moderator thanked the Tech team the Revd David Downing, Michael Hopkins and Ray Stanyon, and Ruth White (Safeguarding), and invited prayer for Roger Clark who had been unable to attend Synod. The Moderator thanked the Revd Nigel Appleton as Alternate Chair, Karen Bell as Clerk, all the conveners of committees that had reported to this Synod meeting, and Deborah Walker. The Moderator thanked Synod for Synod’s support during her time as Moderator of Wessex Synod. 
 
The Moderator led in closing prayer. 
 
Synod closed at 20.41. 
 
The next meeting is online (Zoom) on Tuesday, 25th April 2023, 6.30pm. 

SYNOD EXECUTIVE REPORT


Synod Executive has met four times since the October Synod Meeting. Much of our discussions are covered as we move through this report.

Moderator’s Departure
Planning for the departure of the Revd Clare Downing as our Synod Moderator has been a focus in our Synod Executive meetings, with planning for cover and looking at the process for the appointment of a new Synod Moderator.

The following roles are being covered by those named below:
Moderators’ meeting/Movement of Ministers 	Revd Mary Thomas	
Chairing of Synod Meetings	Revd Michael Hopkins
Ecumenical Matters	Relevant Ecumenical Officer
Ministerial discipline references	Revd George Watts (Thames North Moderator)
Initial meetings potential ordinands/CRCWs 	Revd Ray Stanyon
Significant Pastoral Issues 	DSOs and SPC Conveners	

The SE have appointed a small task group to put together the Synod Profile and documents for the advertisement for a new Synod Moderator. Our current plan is to advertise in the June edition of Reform. Thank you to all who have provided feedback into this, and to all who are sending their 30-50 words that describe their church. We hope to have most churches covered in the appendices to the Synod Profile.

Communication
The task group forming a Wessex Synod Communication Strategy have started meeting. If you would like to be part of this task group or support this group in anyway, please contact Graham Hoslett at: graham.hoslett1@outlook.com who is convening this group. 

The Wessex Synod website is included in this work. It is still a work in progress and if you cannot find what you are looking for do contact Karen, Deborah or Ruth Heine and we can either point you in the right direction or send over the information needed. All contact details for the Synod staff are on the website at https://www.urcwessex.org.uk/meet-the-team/. 

Employment
Discussions are still ongoing with the Southampton Methodist District Council regarding the role of an ‘Employment Officer’ to advise churches. We will keep you informed of our progress.  In the meantime if you have any questions, in particular around contracts, then the ACAS site can be used. Work and employment law advice | Acas

Big Day Out
Our next Big Day Out has been booked for the 4th May 2024. A task group is currently being set up, if you would like to be a part of this fun day then let Karen know.

Synod Meetings
Our next Synod Meeting will be an in person all day meeting on October 14th at Richmond Hill St. Andrew’s, Bournemouth.
We will review the two online Spring Synod meetings at our next Synod Executive Meeting. Please send any feedback to the Clerk.


Nominations
Although all roles on the Synod committees are vital, we have some roles that we see as urgent to fill, these include:
· Deputy Treasurer
· North West and South West Reps. for Synod Executive
· Rural Link (Mission & Outreach)
· Racial Justice Advocate (Mission & Outreach)
· Synod Pastoral Committees - South East and South West
· Ministry & Mission Fund Secretary

If you would like more information on any of these, or if you or someone you know may be a good fit, please send their names and why you think they are called to Karen at clerk@urcwessex.org.uk

Appointments List
There have been some additional appointments since our February meeting, and some appointments that come later in the year. The nominations group bring the appointments list to you for approval. Thank you to all who are finishing a period of service, those who continue to serve and those who are starting their service in 2023. Please support all with prayer and continue to pray for discernment on those who could be called to serve. 

	RESOLUTION 1
Wessex Synod approves the list of Appointments submitted by Nominations Group




Karen Bell. March 2023
clerk@urcwessex.org.uk


SYNOD NOMINATIONS
Appointments for Synod April 2023
The following hold office or are nominated for office in the Synod. This paper is presented to the Synod Meeting for adoption. 

Key:
	New Appointment
	Extended Appointment
	Vacancy



	Synod Pastoral Committees:

	North East
	Members
	Mrs Anna Crawford
	2027

	North West
	Synod County Ecumenical officer Oxfordshire:
	Revd Glyn Millington
	2027

	Ministry and Mission Fund Secretary
	Mr Peter Stevenson
	2023 only

	District Council
	Members
	SE Mr David Childs
	2027

	
	
	SW Revd Paul O'Connor
	2027

	URC (Wessex) Trust Limited

	Convener:
	Revd Dr Romilly Micklem (should have been re-elected 2020; Synod cancelled)**

	Trustees
	Revd Nigel Appleton (re-elected 2022)

	
	Mrs Sue Brown (re-elected 2019)**

	
	Mrs Margaret Carrick Smith (re-elected 2021)

	
	Mr Ray Dunnett (re-elected 2019)**

	
	Mr Andrew Gibb (should have been re-elected 2020; Synod cancelled)**

	
	Mr Colin MacBean (re-elected 2021)

	
	Revd Julian Macro (re-elected 2021)

	
	Revd Glyn Millington (elected 2022)

	
	Mr John Sinclair (elected 2021)

	Note:  In accordance with Article 9 of the Articles of Association of the Trust, the trustee(s) standing for election for the first time in 2023, are marked with an asterisk, and the trustee(s) standing for re-election in 2023, one third of them having had to retire by rotation each year and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-election, are marked with two asterisks

	Synod Youth Executive
	Alexandra Iseghohimen

	
	Eden Withall

	
	Elisa Pizzo

	
	James Jenkins

	
	Jamie Laird

	
	Jemimah White

	
	Kailey Milne

	
	Kathleen Beaman

	
	Laura Everard

	
	Maya Withall

	
	Taylor Hawkins

	Co-opted Members of Synod (2023-2024)
	Miss Karen Bell

	
	Mr David North

	
	Mr Graham Barber

	
	Mr Peter Stevenson

	
	Mr Philip Ray

	
	Mr Tony Brett

	
	Revd Peter Clark

	
	Revd Wendy White



MINISTRIES & LEARNING COMMITTEE REPORT
This Ministries & Learning Report to Wessex Synod covers the period between October 2022 and April 2023. During this period the Ministries & Learning have had one on-line meeting and the Synod Pastoral Committees have met at least once.

Deployment of Ministers of Word and Sacraments
The October Wessex Synod adopted the Deployment Strategy that was presented and at that point Ministries & Learning agreed to ask each Synod Pastoral Committee to consider how they would organise themselves for the deployment of ministers in the future.  A figure of how many ministers would be available in 2026 was communicated to each Synod Pastoral Committee and they have been working on proposals for deployment within each area.  The intention being they give each Synod Pastoral Committee flexibility in how to deploy ministers recognising their specific challenges and opportunities.

In June Ministries & Learning will convene for its annual whole day meeting, where each Synod Pastoral Committee will present their proposals.  Some Pastoral Committees have already developed plans and are beginning to consult with local congregations.  We should all be reassured that proposals will be thoroughly consulted upon with local congregations as we work through and fine-tune ideas and proposals.  The June Ministries & Learning meeting will serve as an opportunity both to check in with each Synod Pastoral Committee and to ensure that there is consistency with the Deployment Policy that Synod has agreed.

We continue to hold six-monthly talks with the Methodist colleagues to ensure our proposals take into consideration Local Ecumenical Partnerships and opportunities for collaboration between our two churches.

Ministries & Learning is mindful that while we are considering future patterns of deployment this has implications for the funding of ministry through the Ministry & Mission Fund (M&M).  Working closely with the Wessex Trust we are beginning to explore the relationship between deployment and M&M and are likely to come to Synod with proposals for consideration.  We are mindful of the tension that deployment proposals place on our understanding of M&M, so a discussion about M&M will be a topic for consultation within Synod in due course.

Finally, Ministries & Learning undertook to meet with Mission Development Group to consider “mission” criteria to support deployment decisions.  These criteria will be discussed at Ministries & Learning in June, but I anticipate that they would form part of the Deployment Strategy going forward once they have been agreed.

Synod Pastoral Committees
Synod Pastoral Committees met throughout the period under review and shared in discussions about deployment. They also received reports from local congregations through their individual Link Person to share good news and express any concerns.  

The DSOs and Moderator attend Synod Pastoral Committees and together provide ongoing support for local congregations.

Lay Preaching 
Nothing to report since the last Ministries & Learning report to Synod.


Candidating Secretary
Through the Candidating Secretary Ministries & Learning maintain support and links to students from the Synod currently studying at the Resource Centres for Learning.

There are currently no candidates applying for ministry of CRCW or MWS, there are however enquiries about MWS non-stipendiary model 4.

Ministries & Learning continue to encourage all to consider vocation to service and are pleased to record the recognition of people to either Synod Recognised Worship Leader or Assembly Accredited Lay Preacher during this period.

Development & Support Officers
The Synod Development & Support Officers continue to report to Ministries & Learning regarding their work and support for local congregations.

There have been a series of training and events hosted by the DSOs in this period including:
· Training and Refresher sessions for Lay Presidency at the Sacraments
· Lay Preachers' gathering at Sarum College
· Facilitating a Faith Filled Life stream of Stepwise
· Ongoing planning for Stepwise as part of the Synod Advocacy group
· Planning for the annual Elders’ Conference and Ministers’ Spring School
· Technical support for Safeguarding training. 

In supporting Mission the DSOs have
· supported local congregations in exploring mission, facilitating vision days and developing mission priorities;
· supported the pilot Church Regeneration project at Collingwood Road Church; and
· participated in the planning regarding deployment of MWS and the mission mindfulness of local congregations.

As has been reported previously, Ministries & Learning are very mindful of the pastoral care that the DSOs offer and this has increased during the last years.  They have continued to offer support to churches in ministerial transition and with ongoing projects, offering pastoral support to Ministers and Elders as required, supporting the Synod Pastoral Committees and resourcing the ongoing Church Secretaries’ and Treasurers’ Network.

Ministries & Learning record their appreciation of the work and ministry of the Development & Support Officers.

Thank You
Finally, a word of thanks and appreciation to the Ministries & Learning Committee and the Synod Pastoral Committees through whom much of the Committee’s work is accomplished and without whom we could not maintain our links with local congregations.  

And thank you to all those who exercise ministry in all its forms in our local congregations as we seek together to explore new patterns for mission and service in the communities in which we are set.

Revd Wayne Hawkins
Convener Ministries & Learning
minister1@guildfordurc.org.uk 

URC (WESSEX) TRUST LIMITED REPORT
This report updates Synod since the last report and includes a summary of the decisions made at meetings of the Wessex Trust held in person on 22 September 2022, and on Zoom on 24 November 2022 and 9 February 2023.
1. [bookmark: _Hlk19550081]Trustees
The Revd Clare Downing stands down as a Trustee on 31 March 2023, when she leaves the Wessex Synod to take up her new duties. The remaining Trustees would like to put on record our heartfelt thanks to Clare for her contributions to our meetings and her commitment to attending those meetings despite the many pressures on her diary.
There continue to be several vacancies for Trustees. As reported to numerous previous Synod meetings. We would like to strengthen the Trust board with HR experience, but in general Trustees are not expected to have specialised knowledge: common sense, patience and a willingness to help local congregations are the key attributes.
Trustees are asked to attend typically five meetings a year. We are currently meeting three times a year in person in Southampton and two times a year on Zoom.
Please have a chat with the Convener or Deputy Convener if you would like to find out more about being a Trustee and the importance of this role in the life of our Synod.
2. Grants, loans and permissions
The Trust has made the following grants, loans and other commitments, and given permissions in the following matters. Unless otherwise stated, grants are made from the Church Mission Fund, and loans are made from the Trust’s General Fund and are repayable over five years with interest at 3% per year. (All grant figures given below are maxima, not necessarily the amount actually paid out.)
	Church / Ecumenical partner
	Decision

	September 2022
	

	Christchurch: Burton Green
	Loans totalling £37,186 made over several years for specialist repairs to a collapsed section of listed boundary wall were converted to a grant from the General Fund

	Guildford: Westborough
	£10,370 grant over three years (split: Year 1, £5,185; Year 2, £3,111; Year 3, £2,074) for a Church and Community Worker

	Henley-on-Thames: Christ Church
	£6,941 grant towards the cost of replacing two old inefficient gas heating boilers serving both the church building and its attached community centre

	Petersfield and Liss
	£3,788 audio visual grant

	Petersfield and Liss
	£9,434 grant for each of a further three years for a Church and Community Worker

	Woking
	£20,000 loan repayable over five years to allow already-approved building works to be brought forward

	Woking
	£67,000 grant over three years for a Church and Community Worker. Continuation of a new type of grant to provide continuing support for lay workers already in post under the new policy agreed by Synod (19S06) at its meeting on 16 March 2019.




	‘IBEX - Churches working with the Economy’ Chaplaincy
	£8,250 grant from the General Fund for each of two years towards the running costs of the chaplaincy

	November 2022
	

	A Rocha UK
	£400 grant committed annually until further notice

	Twyford (Berks)
	£5,000 grant towards the cost of replacing a boiler in the hall with a heat pump

	February 2023
	

	Elstead
	A previous £15,000 loan towards the costs of dealing with a major pigeon infestation in the loft space above the sanctuary and related repair work was converted to a grant

	Hythe: Cornerstone
	A previous £20,000 grant was supplemented with an additional £15,000 grant towards essential repairs and maintenance. This was in recognition of the estimates received being very substantially higher than the Quantity Surveyor had calculated and acknowledging that the church has made significant adjustments to the scope of the work, as well as increasing its fundraising efforts.

	Isle of Wight: Shanklin
	£5,000 audio visual grant

	Petersfield and Liss
	£137,500 grant from the Special Reserve Fund and a £50,000 loan towards a project to refurbish and modernise the sanctuary

	Salisbury
	£1,500 grant towards the cost of replacing the main church door fittings and, possibly, the glass

	Woking
	£43,500 grant from the General Fund (cf. Climate Emergency (‘Net Zero’) Grant Funding below) towards the costs of installing solar panels

	Churches Together in Dorset
	£1,500 grant from the General Fund for 2023 subscription


3. Other property matters
· Listed Buildings Advisory Committee (LBAC): The LBAC wishes to clarify that all works to listed buildings must be notified to the LBAC Secretary, the Revd Glyn Millington (lbacsecretary@urcwessex.org.uk). Works assessed as being ‘like-for-like’ will not require a full application to the LBAC, but they must still be notified: it is up to the LBAC (not the local church) to determine whether works are ‘like-for-like’.
· Manses: Two manses have been let at 6 Camberry Close, Basingstoke and 18 Harwood Gardens, Old Windsor.
A new manse at 3 Berry Close, Oxford has been purchased for future occupation by a Church Related Community Worker for Oxford: Blackbird Leys: Holy Family and a new manse is being purchased for future occupation by a minister for Abingdon: Peachcroft Christian Centre.
· Property disposals:
Longham: The church has decided to close and its final service was held on 11 March 2023. Arrangements are being made for its disposal in due course.
3 Watercress Close, Bodicote, Banbury: The former manse was sold on 30 September 2022 for £510,000.
49 Stourvale Road, Pokesdown Bournemouth: The former investment property was sold on 21 October 2022 for £397,500.
Tara Cottage, 29 Marsh Street, Warminster:  The former investment property was sold on 4 November 2022 for £220,000.
4. Finance
· Personnel: Ian Bartlett, the Trust’s Finance and Operations Manager, left the Company at the end of December 2022. Following discussions with our Financial Accountant, Mrs Jim Butcher, it has been decided not to recruit a direct replacement for Ian. Regarding the Finance aspects of Ian’s former role, we are supporting Jim with specialist charity accounting consultancy. Prior to Ian’s departure, the Operations part of his role had already largely been assumed by our IT partners, working in conjunction with the Trust’s Executive Officer.
· 2022 Audit: Preparations are well in hand for the 2022 audit, which we anticipate will take place in late June / early July. 
· 2021 Annual Report and Accounts: A PDF copy of these can be downloaded from the Charity Commission website by clicking here. Please let the Convener know if you would like to receive a paper copy.  
· It is proposed to have a workshop session on Synod finances at the October 2023 Synod.
· Church Mission and Special Reserve Funds: A number of unused loan and grant balances and expired grant awards were ‘written back’, including a very significant write-back to the Special Reserve Fund in relation to a building project which is not now going ahead. At its October 2022 and February 2023 meetings, Synod concurred with transfers from the General Fund to the Church Mission Fund amounting to a total of £200,000. As at 24 March 2023, the available balances in these funds are as follows:
Church Mission Fund: £117,232	
Special Reserve Fund: £403,947	
· United Reformed Church Ministers’ Pension Fund (URCMPF) deficit funding: The URCMPF closed later than expected to future accruals at the end of February 2023. We have therefore now paid the first tranche (£1.2m) of our contribution to the URCMPF deficit funding programme. A second payment of £1.2m will be made in September 2023. From 2024 the remaining annual payments will be made according to the agreed schedule.
· COVID response: The COVID emergency funding scheme was closed and all outstanding loans under the scheme converted to grants at the November 2022 Trust board meeting.
· Energy Crisis Funding: Churches facing financial hardship because of high energy costs are invited to contact the Convener or Deputy Convener to discuss ways in which the Trust may be able to help.
· Climate Emergency (‘Net Zero’) Grant Funding: As part of our church family’s response to the climate emergency now facing the world, the Trustees have agreed to make a significant amount of money available for grants to support projects that move members’ churches of the Synod closer to the URC’s goal of ‘net zero’ carbon emissions by 2030. If your church is considering this sort of project, please contact your Wessex Trust Property Officer at an early stage. The standard building works application form and process will be used for applications for this type of grant-although churches will need to provide additional information showing how the project will lead to significant improvements in energy efficiency and reductions in CO2 emissions.

5. Other matters
· Appointment of a new Synod Treasurer: The Trust warmly welcomes the appointment of David North as the Synod Treasurer and looks forward to working closely with him.
· Grants, loans and permissions application process: Once again, I have to report that my work on the reshaping of our procedures into an overall policy for grants, loans and permissions has remained on hold due to a lack of capacity.
· Charitable status of churches: I again have to remind churches that are not registered in their own right as charities that they do not have a charity number. You cannot use the Trust’s charity number if you are asked to provide one. Some organisations will accept an HMRC Gift Aid registration number in place of a charity number. Otherwise, the Trust office suggests using the following wording for official documents and application forms which ask for a charity number:
“[CHURCH NAME] is excepted from charity registration in accordance with The Charities (Exception from Registration) (Amendment) Regulations 2021 (UKSI 2021/55), as a church with income under £100,000.”
· CHURCH ACCOUNTS
As I regularly point out, we should be receiving copies of church accounts each year as a matter of routine. Charity regulations require the annual production of accounts, so please remember to send a copy of your church’s accounts to the Synod and Trust offices each year. I have to report to Synod that churches which do this are at present in a tiny minority.
Romilly Micklem, Convener
trustconvener@urcwessex.org.uk

MINISTRY & MISSION REPORT
Firstly, a sincere vote of thanks to every church whose generous contributions to the M&M Fund in 2022 enabled Wessex to reach, and marginally exceed, its agreed contribution total of £1,800,000 for the year.  The actual sum raised in the year was £1,890,053.

For 2023 we committed to a slightly reduced total of £1,750,000, recognising the likely effects of both known church closures and, to some degree, reduced stipendiary ministry. For the great majority of churches we assumed that contributions would remain at their 2022 level. 

The agreed total commitment is equivalent to £146,833 per month, and for the first two months we were almost exactly on target. However, I do recognise that this has happened more by luck than by the application of any statistical analysis of likely figures. 

As churches, and treasurers in particular, will know, we were not able to issue all of the normal confirmation request letters in the autumn, and I apologise for that. It has therefore taken longer than normal to get all the 2023 contribution levels agreed, particularly where other denominations are also involved in the agreement of the M&M figure; this is still a work in progress, but I hope that by the time Synod meets, that work will be largely complete.

Churches with pressing concerns about any unresolved M&M issues should make email contact via mm@urcwessex.org.uk and we will do our best to resolve them.

Peter Stevenson
Acting M & M Secretary
30 March 2023

SAFEGUARDING REPORT
Updates and Developments
Sharon Barr continues in the role of Synod Safeguarding Officer (SSO); she covers all areas of the Synod, working part time.  She supports concerns from local churches and advises the safeguarding coordinators in churches on how to best manage these cases.  Phil Ray and Ruth White (CYDOs) offer cover when Sharon is on leave. 
Good Practice 5 (GP5) continues to be the safeguarding guidance document for the denomination. The guidance can be found here. This document is currently being reviewed by a working group with its replacement being launched at the Assembly Safeguarding Symposium on 12th October 2023, so please save the date in your diary for this event.

Training
The CYDOs, Phil Ray and Ruth White, along with Sharon Barr have continued to offer Safeguarding training via Zoom and Phil and Ruth facilitate face to face courses in their area of the Synod.  

The Training Coordinator for Safeguarding at Church House has also been able to offer virtual training to our Synod on Elder as Trustees, Safer Recruitment & DBS Verifiers and Domestic Abuse in the church.  

The Synod now have a training flow chart that explains the training on offer and the routes available. This can be found on the Synod website here and includes the new refresher training option available to those that have completed the full course in the past. 

Safeguarding Advisory Group (SAG) Strategic Grant
Last year the Synod’s Safeguarding Reference Group applied to the National Safeguarding Advisory Group for a grant to run a Church Safeguarding Coordinators (CSC) away day in early 2023.  We were successful in this application and the day ran on the 4th March.  It was a great success with 100% of those completing their feedback saying they would attend future events for CSCs.
 
The day included a worship session, a training session on the role of CSC including case studies and an afternoon lead by Dr Lisa Oakley on Spiritual abuse. We hope to make this an annual event with the possibility of online drop in support sessions on a termly basis with the Synod Safeguarding Officer. Thank you to the volunteers who helped on the day with IT, catering and room arrangement. 

Synod Safeguarding Reference Group (SRG)
The group continues to meet termly with the purpose of having oversight of the safeguarding issues within the Synod. The team also update policy as needed, share news from the National Safeguarding Committee and plan the roll out of changes across the Synod. 

The SRG this past year has focussed on:
· The continued monitoring of the Synod Strategic plan adapted from the national plan here.
· The review of Synod training and the creation of the training flow chart for Synod here.
· Reviewing the complex cases being managed by the SSO that need a critical friend to review at the meetings.
The group has decided that we would benefit from another member who would be someone outside of the URC. If you know of anyone who would be suitable to sit on this group please contact Sharon Barr (safeguarding@urcwessex.org.uk).

The group wishes to thank Clare Downing for her commitment to the group whilst she was Moderator for the Wessex Synod. Her safeguarding knowledge and understanding of the URC will be missed by the group but we look forward to welcoming the new Moderator.

Finally, did you know that each quarter the Synod sends out a safeguarding newsletter and it can also be found on the Synod website.  Why not make a commitment to reading it and starting a discussion with someone in church about one of the topics?

Sharon Barr
Wessex Safeguarding Officer on behalf of the Safeguarding Reference Group
safeguarding@urcwessex.org.uk 
March 2023
















WESSEX SYNOD YOUTH EXECUTIVE REPORT
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As always, the WSYE were extremely active in 2022. Highlights include:

January: Many of us went to Youth Assembly where a motion was passed that promoted Mental Health First Aid training and a named Mental Health First Aider in every church. This motion was sparked by our own training in Wessex with Peter Larkin at our October event in 2021. This January (2023) We returned to Youth Assembly, along with young people from around the Synod (20 in total) the Wessex group accounted for a fifth of the delegates at the event and had their voices heard.

March: We ran a Synod Paddington Workshop at the Synod meeting which has led to discussions with members of Synod committees for the future of Paddington’s principles. 

May: We hosted a Youth Space at the Wessex Big Day Out at Hollycombe where we met with many new people and had the opportunity to explain who we are and what we do as well as consulting on what matters to young people around the Synod. 

Our main event took us ‘Back to the Future’ in October, which was inspired by the 50th Anniversary theme and was open to all the youth of Wessex aged 11-25. This event explored each decade over the past 50 years and considered what was happening in Society and what the youth in the URC were speaking out on and what changes they were bringing about. Over the weekend, we were inspired to think about our own part in the future of our local churches and the wider URC. 

We have welcomed new members to group (Alexandra Iseghohimen, Eden Withall, Jamie Laird and Elisa Pizzo) and we are excited for the upcoming year and all the events and opportunities it holds.

Watch out for information about our coming open events:

August 12th – Beach Retreat Day, 2pm till 8pm, West Wittering, 14 – 18s
October 21st to 22nd – Youth Weekend at Westminster College, Cambridge.

	ACTION:
We would like you to go back to your churches and ask the following question:
Who is our named Mental Health First Aider and what more can we be doing to support those in our communities with mental ill health?
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Synod Stepwise Steering Group Report

Stepwise is the URC programme of learning and discipleship development for everyone – including you! 
Stepwise is based around five broad subject streams; each stream contains stepping-stones or modules.
The five streams are:  
· Faith-filled life 
· Faith-fuelled leadership
· Faith-filled confidence 
· Faith-filled community 
· Faith-filled worship

Stepwise is open to anyone who is keen to reflect on and develop their Christian faith. If you are ready to be stimulated and challenged – and want to make a difference in your own life and the lives of others – then Stepwise could be just what you are looking for.
Since our last report in October 2021, Wessex Synod have run two Faith filled Life streams and one Faith Filled Worship stream. We would like to thank and congratulate the following individuals for completing streams.
Faith Filled Life
Edward Burr	The Haven, Banbury
Robert Card	Salisbury Quaker Meeting
Joanna Cracknell	Bournemouth: Richmond Hill St Andrew’s
Harry Cumming	United Church of Egham
Andrew Harvey	South Western Synod
Jo Hearn	Christchurch Group
Andrew Hirst	Bournemouth: Immanuel, Southbourne
Saz Holland	Broadstone 
Alison Holton	Maidenhead
John Holton	Maidenhead
Linda Jackson	Twyford (Berks)
Eunice Jerram	Camberley: High Cross
Esmé Kelly	Petersfield & Liss
Gill Miller	Basingstoke: London Street 
Liz Sorsky	Bishop's Waltham United Free Church
Ruth Wilson	Mersey Synod


Faith Filled Worship
Sheilagh Courtnage	Shanklin, Isle of Wight
Gerwyn Davies	Christchurch: Walkford
Ruth Dixon	Cornerstone URC, Southend
Jane Dowdell	Fareham 
Richard Harrison	St. Paul's Bayswater 
Jill Hunt	Romford 
Bob Robertson	Maidenhead 
John Sinclair	Woking 

Participant Feedback included:
· I think that the whole concept of Stepwise is excellent. I found the course energising. It really helped my faith journey. I was pleased that the course met my expectations and that by the end I had achieved some of the things I had hoped to achieve. 
· Being able to bring such a wide range of geographically spread people from very different churches and backgrounds together on Zoom was outstanding.
· The wide range of course material was most impressive.

Further streams are planned as follows and we would encourage anyone interested to contact Ruth Heine to register their interest development@urcwessex.org.uk)
	Faith Filled Life
	In person at Guildford URC
	from May 2023

	Faith Filled Life
	Online
	from May 2023

	Faith Filled Worship and Faith Fuelled Leadership
	beginning January 2024



We have developed a bank of facilitators who can provide Stepwise and will continue to build this team to enable an even more comprehensive roll-out of this excellent resource within our Synod.
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